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Long Island and New York City, New 
Haven, CT and Suffolk County, NY. 

Summary: EPA expressed 
environmental concerns that the FEIS 
lacks information to understand impacts 
to wetlands and waters of the US; 
disagreed with the conclusion that 
project construction and operation will 
result in limited adverse environmental 
impacts; expressed concerns about 
marine impacts and encouraged close 
coordination between FERC and the 
applicant with land trust/conservation 
organizations along the proposed 
pipeline route. 

ERP No. F–FRC–B05192–ME, 
Presumpscot River Projects, Relicensing 
of Five Hydroelectric Projects for 
Construction and Operation, Dundee 
Project (FERC No. 2942); Gambo Project 
(FERC No. 2931); Little Falls Project 
(FERC No. 2932); Mallison Falls Project 
(FERC No. 2941) and Saccarappa Project 
(FERC No. 2897), Cumberland County, 
ME.

Summary: EPA expressed outstanding 
environmental concerns about dam 
removal effects on water quality and 
recommended that higher flows be 
considered at the Dundee and Mallison 
Falls dams. EPA also continued to urge 
consistency with the Casco Bay Estuary 
Project. 

ERP No. F–FRC–L03011–WA, Georgia 
Strait Crossing Pipeline (LP) Project, 
Construction and Operation to 
Transport Natural Gas from the 
Canadian Border near Sumas, WA to 
US/Canada Border at Boundary Pass in 
the Strait of Georgia, Docket Nos. CP01–
176–000 and CP01–179–000, Whatcom 
and San Juan Counties, WA. 

Summary: EPA continues to have 
significant environmental objections 
with the proposal given the lack of 
evaluation of reasonable alternatives, 
the lack of integration with the 
evaluation and decision making 
processes being conducted in Canada 
for the Canadian portion of the project, 
and the high risks associated with 
seismic hazards. 

ERP No. F–FRC–L05220–WA, Warm 
Creek (No. 10865) and Clearwater Creek 
(No. 11485) Hydroelectric Project, 
Issuance of License for the Construction 
and Operation located in the Middle 
Fork Nooksack River (MFNR) Basin, 
WA. 

Summary: EPA raised environmental 
objections regarding the proposed 
projects, including the potential 
negative impacts to aquatic and 
terrestrial endangered species, and 
adverse effects to old growth forest, 
water quality and cultural and spiritual 
resources of affected Tribes. EPA 
recommended that the FERC select the 
No Action alternative. 

ERP No. F–FRC–L05222–ID, Four 
Mid-Snake River Hydroelectric Projects, 
Applications for New License for the 
Existing Projects: Shoshone Falls-FERC 
No. 2778, Upper Salmon Falls-FERC No. 
2777, Lower Salmon Falls-FERC No. 
2061 and Bliss-FERC No. 1975, Snake 
River, ID.

Summary: EPA expressed 
environmental objections that the final 
EIS did not identify a preferred 
alternative. EPA continues to have 
objections to the No Action alternative, 
the Applicant Proposed Project, and the 
Seasonal Run-of-River alternative as 
they would result in continued negative 
effects to native fish, aquatic 
invertebrates, and riparian and wetland 
habitats. EPA recommended licensing 
and implementing the Year-Round Run-
of-River alternative. 

ERP No. F–IBR–J39029–SD, 
Angostura Unit—(Dam, Reservoir and 
Irrigation Facilities) Renewal of a Long-
Term Water Service Contract, Cheyenne 
River Basin, Pine Ridge Reservation, 
Bismarck County, SD. 

Summary: No formal comment letter 
was sent to the preparing agency. 

ERP No. F–NRS–G36154–OK, 
Rehabilitation of Aging Flood Control 
Dams in Oklahoma, Authorization and 
Funding, OK. 

Summary: EPA has no objection to the 
proposed action since the document 
adequately responded to comments 
offered on the Draft EIS. 

ERP No. FA–COE–H36012–MO, St. 
Johns Bayou and New Madrid Floodway 
Project, Channel Enlargement and 
Improvement, Flood Control and 
National Economic Development (NED), 
New Madrid, Mississippi and Scott 
Counties, MO. 

Summary: EPA continues to have 
environmental objections to the project 
and believes that the recommended plan 
(alternative 3–1.B) raises substantive 
environmental issues. 

ERP No. FS–COE–F36163–00, Upper 
Des Plaines River, Flood Damage 
Reduction at Site 37, Construction of a 
Concrete Floodwall along Des Plaines 
River, Milwaukee Avenue, Willow Road 
and Palatine Road in Mt. Prospect, Cook 
County, IL. 

Summary: EPA had no objections to 
the proposed project and commended 
the Corps on their wetland mitigation 
proposal.

Dated: October 22, 2002. 
Joseph C. Montgomery, 
Director, NEPA Compliance Division, Office 
of Federal Activities.
[FR Doc. 02–27264 Filed 10–24–02; 8:45 am] 
BILLING CODE 6560–50–P

ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION 
AGENCY 

[OEI–2002–0010; FRL 6724–7] 

Toxic Chemical Release Reporting; 
Community Right-to-Know; Request 
for Comment on Change of Contractor 
Handling Trade Secret Claims

AGENCY: Environmental Protection 
Agency (EPA).
ACTION: Notice.

SUMMARY: This notice announces an 
upcoming change in location and 
contractor designated to manage the 
Toxics Release Inventory (TRI) data 
processing for all TRI submissions 
including TRI Trade Secret and 
confidential information submitted 
pursuant to 40 CFR part 350. In 
compliance with 40 CFR part 350 
(‘‘Trade Secrecy Claims for Emergency 
Planning and Community Right-to-
Know Information’’) facilities 
submitting TRI reports may be eligible 
to claim Trade Secret for the specific 
chemical identity of a toxic chemical 
being reported. Pursuant to 40 CFR 
350.23 (‘‘Disclosure to authorized 
representatives’’), information entitled 
to trade secret or confidential treatment 
may not be disclosed by the Agency to 
the Agency’s authorized representative 
until each affected submitter has been 
furnished notice of the contemplated 
disclosure by the EPA program office 
and has been afforded a period found 
reasonable by that office (not less than 
five working days) to submit its 
comments. Pursuant to this Federal 
Register notice, comments are limited to 
the change of contractor handling trade 
secret and confidential information 
submitted under 40 CFR part 350. Once 
the transition to the new location has 
been completed, information regarding 
the new mailing address will be posted 
on the TRI Web site (http://
www.epa.gov/tri) and will be included 
in the 2002 Toxic Chemical Release 
Inventory Reporting Forms and 
Instructions.
DATES: Comments, identified by the 
docket control number OEI–2002–0010, 
must be submitted on or before 5 
working days after publication in the 
Federal Register.
ADDRESSES: Comments may be 
submitted by mail, electronically, or in 
person. Please follow the detailed 
instructions for each method as 
provided in Unit III. of the 
SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION section of 
this notice.
FOR FURTHER INFORMATION CONTACT: For 
general information, contact The 
Emergency Planning and Community 
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Right-to-Know Hotline at (800) 424–
9346 or (703) 412–9810, TDD (800) 553–
7672, http://www.epa.gov/epaoswer/
hotline/. For technical information 
about this change in contractor and 
location for TRI data processing, 
contact: Wendy Timm, Toxics Release 
Inventory Program Division, OEI 
(2844T), Environmental Protection 
Agency, 1200 Pennsylvania Ave. NW, 
Washington, DC 20460, Telephone: 
202–566–0725; Fax: 202–566–0727; 
email: timm.wendy@epa.gov. Once the 
transition to the new location has been 
completed, information regarding the 
new mailing address will be posted on 
the TRI Web site (http://www.epa.gov/
tri) and will be included in the 2002 
Toxic Chemical Release Inventory 
Reporting Forms and Instructions.
SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION: 

I. Does This Notice Apply to Me? 

A. Affected Entities: Entities that will 
be affected by this action are those 
facilities that manufacture, process, or 
otherwise use certain toxic chemicals 
listed on the Toxics Release Inventory 
(TRI) and which are required under 
section 313 of the Emergency Planning 
and Community Right-to-Know Act 
(EPCRA) of 1986, to report annually to 
EPA their environmental releases of 
such chemicals. 

Currently, those industries with the 
following SIC code designations (that 
meet all other threshold criteria for TRI 
reporting) must report toxic chemical 
releases and other waste management 
activities: 

• 20–39, manufacturing sector 
• 10, metal mining (except for SIC 

codes 1011, 1081, and 1094) 
• 12, coal mining (except for SIC code 

1241 and extraction activities) 
• 4911, 4931 and 4939, electrical 

utilities that combust coal and/or oil for 
the purpose of generating power for 
distribution in commerce. 

• 4953, RCRA Subtitle C hazardous 
waste treatment and disposal facilities 

• 5169, chemicals and allied products 
wholesale distributors 

• 5171, petroleum bulk plants and 
terminals 

• 7389, solvent recovery services, and 
• Federal facilities in any SIC code 
To determine whether you or your 

business is affected by this action, you 
should carefully examine the 
applicability provisions at 40 CFR part 
350 and 40 CFR part 372. If you have 
any questions regarding the 
applicability of this action to a 
particular entity, consult the person(s) 
listed in the FOR FURTHER INFORMATION 
CONTACT section. 

II. How Can I Get Copies of This 
Document and Other Related 
Information? 

A. Docket. EPA has established an 
official public docket for this action 
under Docket ID No. OEI–2002–0010. 

The public docket includes 
information considered by EPA in 
developing this action, including the 
documents listed below, which are 
physically located in the docket. In 
addition, interested parties should 
consult documents that are referenced 
in the documents that EPA has placed 
in the docket, regardless of whether 
these referenced documents are 
physically located in the docket. For 
assistance in locating documents that 
are referenced in documents that EPA 
has placed in the docket, but that are 
not physically located in the docket, 
please consult the person listed in the 
preceding FOR FURTHER INFORMATION 
CONTACT section. Although a part of the 
official docket, the public docket does 
not include Confidential Business 
Information (CBI) or other information 
whose disclosure is restricted by statute. 
The official public docket is the 
collection of materials that is available 
for public viewing at the EPA Docket 
Center, (EPA/DC) EPA West, Room 
B102, 1301 Constitution Ave., NW, 
Washington, DC. The EPA Docket 
Center Public Reading Room is open 
from 8:30 a.m. to 4:30 p.m., Monday 
through Friday, excluding legal 
holidays. The telephone number for the 
Reading Room is (202) 566–1742, and 
the telephone number for the Notice of 
Change of Contractor Handling TRI 
Submissions including TRI Trade Secret 
Claims Docket is (202) 566–1752.

B. Electronic Access. You may access 
this Federal Register document 
electronically through the EPA Internet 
under the ‘‘Federal Register’’ listings at 
http://www.epa.gov/fedrgstr/. 

An electronic version of the public 
docket is available through EPA’s 
electronic public docket and comment 
system, EPA Dockets. You may use EPA 
Dockets at http://www.epa.gov/edocket/
to view public comments, access the 
index listing of the contents of the 
official public docket, and to access 
those documents in the public docket 
that are available electronically. 
Although not all docket materials may 
be available electronically, you may still 
access any of the publicly available 
docket materials through the docket 
facility identified in Unit II.A. Once in 
the system, select ‘‘search,’’ then key in 
the appropriate docket identification 
number. 

III. How Can I Respond to This Notice? 

A. How and To Whom Do I Submit 
Comments? 

You may submit comments through 
the mail, in person, or electronically. Be 
sure to identify the appropriate docket 
control number (i.e., OEI–2002–0010) in 
your correspondence. 

1. By mail. All comments should be 
sent in triplicate to: Office of 
Environmental Information (OEI/TRI), 
Environmental Protection Agency, 
Mailcode: 2822T, 1200 Pennsylvania 
Ave., NW., Ariel Rios Building, 
Washington, DC 20460. 

2. In person or by courier. Comments 
may be delivered in person or by courier 
to: EPA Docket Center, (EPA/DC) EPA 
West, Room B102, 1301 Constitution 
Ave., NW., Washington, DC. The DCO is 
open from 8 a.m. to 4 p.m., Monday 
through Friday, excluding legal 
holidays. The telephone number for the 
DCO is (202) 260–7093. 

3. Electronically. Submit your 
comments electronically by e-mail to: 
‘‘oei.docket@epa.gov’’. Please note that 
you should not submit any information 
electronically that you consider to be 
CBI. Electronic comments must be 
submitted as an ASCII file avoiding the 
use of special characters and any form 
of encryption. Comments and data will 
also be accepted on standard computer 
disks in WordPerfect 6.1/8.0 or ASCII 
file format. All comments and data in 
electronic form must be identified by 
the docket control number OEI–2002–
0010. Electronic comments on this 
document may also be filed online at 
many Federal Depository Libraries. 

B. How Should I Handle CBI 
Information That I Want To Submit to 
the Agency? 

All comments which contain 
information claimed as CBI must be 
clearly marked as such. Three sanitized 
copies of any comments containing 
information claimed as CBI must also be 
submitted and will be placed in the 
public record for this document. 
Persons submitting information on any 
portion of which they believe is entitled 
to treatment as CBI by EPA must assert 
a business confidentiality claim in 
accordance with 40 CFR part 2.203(b) 
for each such portion. This claim must 
be made at the time that the information 
is submitted to EPA. If a submitter does 
not assert a confidentiality claim at the 
time of submission, EPA will consider 
this as a waiver of any confidentiality 
claim and the information may be made 
available to the public by EPA without 
further notice to the submitter. 
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IV. What Is the General Background for 
This Action? 

The Toxics Release Inventory (TRI) is 
mandated by the Emergency Planning 
and Community Right-to-Know Act of 
1986 (EPCRA) and the Pollution 
Prevention Act (PPA) of 1990. EPCRA 
Section 313 and PPA Section 6607 
establishes requirements for Federal, 
State, and local governments and 
industry regarding reporting of toxic 
chemical releases and other waste 
management quantities. 

Under Section 322 of EPCRA and 40 
CFR part 350, facilities submitting TRI 
reports may be eligible to claim Trade 
Secret for the specific chemical identity 
of the toxic chemical being reported. 
Pursuant to 40 CFR 350.23 (‘‘Disclosure 
to authorized representatives’’), 
information entitled to trade secret or 
confidential treatment may not be 
disclosed by the Agency to the Agency’s 
authorized representative until each 
affected submitter has been furnished 
notice of the contemplated disclosure by 
the EPA program office and has been 
afforded a period found reasonable by 
that office (not less than five working 
days) to submit its comments. Such 
notice shall include a description of the 
information to be disclosed, the identity 
of the contractor, subcontractor, or 
grantee, the contract, subcontract, or 
grant number, if any, and the purposes 
to be served by the disclosure. This 
notice may be published in the Federal 
Register or may be sent to individual 
submitters. 

The Contract to manage the TRI data 
submissions was recompeted in 1998 
and was awarded to the Computer 
Based Systems Incorporated, now 
known as Titan Systems, Inc. This 
contract will end January 31, 2003. The 
new contract will transition to 
Computer Sciences Corporation (CSC) 
(GSA Contract GSOOT99ALD0203) by 
the end of December 2002. This new 
facility will be located in New 
Carrollton, MD. All TRI submissions 
including trade secret and confidential 
information submitted pursuant to 40 
CFR part 350 will be managed by CSC. 

In accordance with 40 CFR 350.23, 
EPA has determined that CSC and their 
subcontractors require access to trade 
secret and confidential information 
submitted under 40 CFR part 350 in 
order to receive, manage, process, and 
safely store such information. The 
contractor’s and subcontractor’s 
personnel will be required to sign a 
‘‘Confidentiality Agreement’’ prior to 
being permitted access to trade secret 
and confidential information submitted 
under 40 CFR part 350. All contractor 
and subcontractor access to TRI trade 

secret and confidential information will 
take place at the contractor’s facility in 
New Carrollton, MD. The contractor will 
have appropriate procedures and 
facilities in place to safeguard the TRI 
trade secret and confidential 
information to which the contractor and 
subcontractors have access during the 
term of this contract.

List of Subjects 

Environmental protection, Trade 
Secret and Confidential Information, 
TRI Data Processing.

Dated: October 21, 2002. 

Elaine G. Stanley, 
Director, Office of Information Analysis and 
Access.
[FR Doc. 02–27234 Filed 10–24–02; 8:45 am] 

BILLING CODE 6560–50–P

FEDERAL DEPOSIT INSURANCE 
CORPORATION 

Sunshine Act Meeting 

Pursuant to the provisions of the 
‘‘Government in the Sunshine Act’’ (5 
U.S.C. 552b), notice is hereby given that 
at 10:03 a.m. on Tuesday, October 22, 
2002, the Board of Directors of the 
Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation 
met in closed session to consider 
matters relating to the Corporation’s 
corporate and resolution activities. 

In calling the meeting, the Board 
determined, on motion of Director James 
E. Gilleran (Director, Office of Thrift 
Supervision), seconded by Mr. E. Wayne 
Rushton, acting in the place and stead 
of Director John D. Hawke, Jr. 
(Comptroller of the Currency), 
concurred in by Director John M. Reich 
(Appointive), that Corporation business 
required its consideration of the matters 
on less than seven days’ notice to the 
public; that no earlier notice of the 
meeting was practicable; that the public 
interest did not require consideration of 
the matters in a meeting open to public 
observation; and that the matters could 
be considered in a closed meeting by 
authority of subsections (c)(2), (c)(4), 
(c)(6), (c)(8), (c)(9)(A)(ii), (c)(9)(B), and 
(c)(10) of the ‘‘Government in the 
Sunshine Act’’ (5 U.S.C. 552b(c)(2), 
(c)(4), (c)(6), (c)(8), (c)(9)(A)(ii), (c)(9)(B), 
and (c)(10)). 

The meeting was held in the Board 
Room of the FDIC Building located at 
550 17th Street, NW., Washington, DC.

Dated: October 22, 2002.

Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation. 
Valerie J. Best, 
Assistant Executive Secretary.
[FR Doc. 02–27325 Filed 10–23–02; 10:30 
am] 
BILLING CODE 6714–01–M

FEDERAL HOUSING FINANCE BOARD

[No. 2002–N–12] 

Federal Home Loan Bank Members 
Selected for Community Support 
Review

AGENCY: Federal Housing Finance 
Board.
ACTION: Notice.

SUMMARY: The Federal Housing Finance 
Board (Finance Board) is announcing 
the Federal Home Loan Bank (Bank) 
members it has selected for the 2002–03 
third quarter review cycle under the 
Finance Board’s community support 
requirement regulation. This notice also 
prescribes the deadline by which Bank 
members selected for review must 
submit Community Support Statements 
to the Finance Board.
DATES: Bank members selected for the 
2002–03 third quarter review cycle 
under the Finance Board’s community 
support requirement regulation must 
submit completed Community Support 
Statements to the Finance Board on or 
before December 13, 2002.
ADDRESSES: Bank members selected for 
the 2002–03 third quarter review cycle 
under the Finance Board’s community 
support requirement regulation must 
submit completed Community Support 
Statements to the Finance Board either 
by regular mail at the Office of 
Supervision, Community Investment & 
Affordable Housing, Federal Housing 
Finance Board, 1777 F Street, NW., 
Washington, DC 20006, or by electronic 
mail at fitzgeralde@fhfb.gov.
FOR FURTHER INFORMATION CONTACT: 
Emma J. Fitzgerald, Program Analyst, 
Office of Supervision, Community 
Investment & Affordable Housing, by 
telephone at 202/408–2874, by 
electronic mail at fitzgeralde@fhfb.gov, 
or by regular mail at the Federal 
Housing Finance Board, 1777 F Street, 
NW., Washington, DC 20006. A 
telecommunications device for deaf 
persons (TDD) is available at 202/408–
2579.
SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION: 

I. Selection for Community Support 
Review 

Section 10(g)(1) of the Federal Home 
Loan Bank Act (Bank Act) requires the 
Finance Board to promulgate 
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